
February 2024 ~ Since 1864 ~

WESTERN DISTRICT – Saturday, 
February 24th, Knights of Columbus 
Hall, 202 E. Juneau Street, Tomah, WI. 
8:30am. Guest Speaker: Tim Wilbanks, 
Heritage Honeybee: how nucs & pack-
ages are made. Afternoon workshops 
include disease ID; queen rearing; equip-
ment construction, wintering colonies 
and feed; beeswax crafting and more! 
Snacks & Drinks provided; Bring your 
own lunch. Contact Dan Ziehli 608-343-
0716 or danziehli@gmail.com.

NORTHEASTERN DISTRICT – Sat-
urday, February 24th at 10:00am 
– 2:00pm at Hansen Honey Farm, 3279 
US-8, Rhinelander, WI. Potluck Lunch 
with meat and drinks provided. Please 
bring a dish to share! Panel discussion 
to focus on sideliner beekeepers. Contact 
Chris Hansen 715-369-0383.

NORTHWESTERN DISTRICT – Sat-
urday, March 2nd at 10:30am to 
4:00pm. Doors open at 10:30am with 
social event and potluck. FREE. Main 
meat provided, please bring a dish to 
pass. Meeting will open at 12:00pm 
Guest speaker Brooke Nikkila from Univ. 
of MN Bee Squad, “Understanding the 
Link between Mites and Viruses”; Queen 
Rearing: Cells vs. Virgins; Brood Disease 
Diagnosis; Business meeting and more! 
Cameron Community Hall, Cameron WI. 
Contact Mitchel Wayne  715.495.0679; 
northwestdistrictchair@gmail.com

SOUTHEAST & SOUTHERN DIS-
TRICT – Saturday, March 9th, 
1:30-4:30pm at Concord Community 

Center, W1095 Concord Center Drive, 
Concord, WI.  Free for WHPA members. 
$5 for non-members. Coffee and dough-
nuts provided. Lots of door prizes! Panel 
Discussion on: maintaining a sustainable 
backyard-sized apiary to managing a 
commercial operation; growing from a 
backyard hobbyist to sideliner and even 
commercial levels; tips for improving the 
presentation and marketing of your hon-
ey, and taking it to the level of entering 
into Honey Shows & Contests; diversify-
ing your management to meet various 
challenges and to keep the “fun” in bee-
keeping...and more!
    Panel to include local Wisconsin bee-
keepers: Doug Koltermann (Koltermann 
Farms, Mukwonago, WI), Stephanie Slat-
er (Jam Session Honey & Preserves, Elk-
horn, WI), Sarah Stern (Concord Farms, 
Sullivan, WI), & Sarah O’Shea (Good 
Land Honey, Whitefish Bay, WI). Vendors 
welcome! Contact Tim Wilbanks (319-
321-2494) or Charlie Koenen (414-617-
7773) for vendor details and plan to ar-
rive early for set up.

CENTRAL DISTRICT – Saturday, 
March 23rd from 9am – 12pm at Par 
4 Resort, 201 Foxfire Dr.  Waupaca, 
WI Coffee & donuts provided/$5 for 
non-members. Agenda tba. Contact Mar-
ty Mykisen 920.427.4695; mykisen@
myksen.com

SOUTHWESTERN DISTRICT – Sat-
urday, April 13th at Gays Mills 
Community Center, Guest speakers from 
WI-DATCP and more!  Contact: Kyle 
Bomkamp 920-296-8403

SPRING DISTRICT MEETINGS 
- ATTEND ONE OR ALL!

SAVE THE DATES!
WHPA Summer Meeting

July 10-13, 2024
Joint Summer Meeting with 
Minnesota Honey Producers 

in MN - details tba
WI State Fair Honey Booth

Aug. 1-11, 2024
Wisconsin Products 

Pavilion,
West Allis, WI

Farm Technology Days
Aug. 13-15, 2024

Cadott, WI
WHPA Fall Convention
Oct. 31-Nov. 2, 2024

Onalaska, WI

WHPA Board of Managers 
Meetings

July 11 @ 7pm in Minnesota
October 31 @ 3pm in 

Onalaska, WI

WHPA Executive 
Board Meetings

March 13 8pm by Zoom
September 18 8pm by Zoom

November 2 4pm in 
Onalaska, WI

In This Issue
Save The Dates	 1
Spring District Meetings	 1
Vice President	 2
Honey Bee Coalition	 2
Executive Board Meeting	 3
National Honey Board	 5
The Jazz About Honey Bees	 6
Honey Queen 	 7
Chocolate Honey Tart	 7
Blue Ribbons	 11
American Honey Association	 11
American Honey Queen	 Back

HAP-BEE
VALENTINE’S DAY



2

From the
Vice President...

Hello Beekeepers!
	 February is here and feeling more 
like March. The weather has been 
more unpredictable than any night at 
the hotel bar during a WHPA fall con-
vention………. or so I have been told. 
First mild weather, then a crazy cold 
snap with subzero temps for more than 
a week. I have been around to most of 
my yards after the cold snap and the 
bees are looking really good. I am al-
ways amazed at the resiliency of hon-
eybees during the winter months. Most 
of my colonies have moved up into the 
top brood chamber. I have begun add-
ing feed (sugar boards) to sustain the 
hives till spring arrives. Make sure you 
are all monitoring how much feed the 
bees have so they do not starve.
	 I have spoken to a bunch of commer-
cial beekeepers in the state and many 
of them are or have shipped their bees 
to California for the Almond pollina-
tion. It looks like many parts of Califor-
nia are expecting quite a bit of rain in 
the near future. I hope the pollination 
goes well and the weather cooperates. 
As we all know Mother nature can be 
fickle.
	 With February brings the beginning 
of the WHPA’s Spring District Meetings. 
On February 24, the Western District 
is having their meeting at Knights of 
Columbus Hall, 202 E. Juneau Street, 
Tomah, WI. The meeting begins at 
8:30am, there will be speakers in the 
morning and then breakout workshops 
in the afternoon. The Northwest district 
will also be having their meeting on 
February 24th from 10am to 2pm 

Continued on page 11

Beekeepers now 
have a valuable 
resource at their 
fingertips with 
the release of 
the latest com-
prehensive Hon-
ey Bee Nutri-
tion Guide from 
the Honey Bee 
Health Coali-
tion. The guide 
is a review and 
manual for sup-
plemental feed-
ing in bee hives, 
giving beekeep-

ers a simple 
approach to the 
complex and nu-
anced world of 
honey bee nutri-
tion.

“Understanding 
honey bee nutri-
tion is no simple 
task, given the 
intricate social 
structure and 
diverse needs 
within a colony,” 
said Dr. Priya 
Basu, Assistant 

Honey Bee Health 
Coalition Helps 

Beekeepers Unlock 
the Secrets of Hive 
Nutrition with New 

Honey Bee Nutrition 
Guide

Professor of Pol-
linator Health 
and Apiculture 
at Mississippi 
State University 
and the princi-
pal author of 
the Guide. “The 
Honey Bee Nu-
trition Guide 
a d d r e s s e s 
these challeng-
es head-on, 
providing prac-
tical insights 
for beekeep-

ers to navigate 
the seasonal 
variations and 
colony require-
ments effective-
ly.”

“Honey bee nu-
trition is a com-
plex topic that 
varies based 
on landscape, 
time of year, 
and beekeep-
ing objectives,” 
said Ana Heck, 

Continued on page 5
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WHPA Executive Board Meeting
January 17, 2024 - ZOOM

	 Attendees: President Nick Thill, 
Vice President Tracy Malterer, Treasur-
er Shelly Astle, Secretary Fran Wayne, 
Past President Jon Logterman, Director 
Stephanie Slater, Director James Hille-
meyer, and Director Liz Renstrom
	 President Nick Thill called the 
meeting to order at 8:02 pm.

Secretary’s Report - Liz moved to 
accept the November 2, 2023 execu-
tive meeting minutes as printed in the 
Badger Bee, seconded by James.

Treasurer’s Report - Membership 
numbers are at 264. Renewals did 
not get sent out until the end of De-
cember. Shelly shared an update on 
the budget. Jon moved to accept the 
treasurer’s report as presented, Liz 
moved to amend the motion to accept 
the treasurer’s report as discussed and 
for Shelly to send out the updated re-
port, amended motion was seconded 
by James. Motion carried.

Old Business - HIVE Act update 
was given by Nick sent letters to con-
gressmen. Nick is sending a letter to 
the committee that the act has been 
moved to. Keep the support up for 
the act. An AHPA meeting report was 
given by Jon Logterman. The AHPA 
meeting was held in December in San 
Diego. There was discussion on the 
Farm Bill. Honey litigation conversa-
tion is ongoing as sunset reviews are 
underway; honey producers need to 
be at the table at these discussions 
and additional funding is needed to 
support the reviews. AHPA leader-
ship stayed the same. A few board 
members stepped down and were re-
placed.
	 ABF meeting report was given 
by Stephanie Slater. Jess Beyer and 
Stephanie attended the delegate lun-
cheon and meetings. ABF moving to 
being self- managed. New president 

and vice president were elected. Liz 
was voted in as a small scale/sidelin-
er representative. Wisconsin was rep-
resented well in the honey show.
	 Bear Committee update was pro-
vided by Nick. On Nov 29th, Nick at-
tended the Black Bear advisory meet-
ing. There is a study planned for the 
effectiveness of traps and relocation. 
Bear damage claims from farmers 
have leveled off and Nick shared the 
increasing numbers of hive and bee-
keeper damage with the group. There 
is a statewide DNR meeting on March 
6th that Nick has a 30-minute time slot 
on the meeting agenda; Nick plans 
on driving standardization of DNR 
handling of issues. A good discussion 
was had at the WHPA convention 
with a member who had significant 
bear damage. Minnesota did a study 
in the early 2000’s and determined 
that relocation and trapping was not 
effective and actually give permits out 
in certain situations to landowners 
to eliminate the problem. Jon spoke 
to AHPA members in southern states 
interested in what we are doing and 
what can come out of it. Minnesota 
has formed a bear committee and 
would like to be a collaborative with 
WHPA.

District Meetings
Southwest – Date and location TBD 
due to conflict

Southern & Southeast - March 9th, 
Concord Community Center

Western - Feb 24th, Tomah

Central – March 23rd, Waupaca

Northwest – March 2nd, Cameron 
Community Hall

Northeast - Feb 24th, location TBD

2023 Fall Convention Satisfaction 
survey by Stephanie. Attendees were 
satisfied overall. FSA program review 
portion was a great session. Media 
presence would be good to have ad-
ditional prep on topics and coordi-
nate interviewees as an organization.
	 Youth Scholarship program update 
by Stephanie. Application period start 
was delayed. Two applications have 
been received. We have one youth 
scholar entering their second year.

New Business
Wausau Bee Conference - March 
26th at NorthCentral Technical Col-
lege, Nick spoke with Laurie. Bee cos-
tumes are not available for loan. How 
can we have WHPA fit in with their 
conference; vendor or table space? 
Intention of a space would be to pro-
mote membership and awareness of 
WHPA. Stephanie plans to attend. 
Nick to reach out to Mary to see if the 
Honey Queen is available as that had 
been mentioned in discussion. Poten-
tial for a breakout session speaker at 
a future convention.
	 Summer meeting update by Liz. 
Minnesota Bee Lab Tour is confirmed. 
Agenda is coming together well.

Other Announcements

WHPA loo update by Nick. Nick has 
reached out to a former honey queen 
to do a new graphic design.

The first Lee Heine Good People 
Award was presented to Pam Jahnke 
in December.

Liz moved to adjourn the meeting, Tra-
cy seconded. Motion carried Nick ad-
journed the meeting at 9:35 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
Fran Wayne





The U.S. Department of Agriculture announced the appoint-
ment of six members to serve on the National Honey Board. 
The appointees will serve three-year terms, 
effective Jan. 1, 2024, through Dec. 31, 
2026.

Members appointed or reappointed are:

• Producer Member: Joe Sanroma, Le-
compte, Louisiana
• Producer Alternate: Doug Hauke, 

Marshfield, Wisconsin - Doug Hauke 
manages the Hauke Honey Corporation, 
a 3,000 colony operation which produc-
es and packages honey at its FDA/USDA 
inspected facility in Marshfield, WI and 
he also produces nucs and queens in East 
Texas.

• First Handler Member: Michelle Poulk, 
Waxahachie, Texas
• First Handler Alternate: Missy Foott, El 
Centro, California
• Importer Member: Arlen Penner, Hills-
boro, Kansas
• Importer Alternate: Greg Olsen, Bloom-
ington, Minnesota

The 20-member National Honey Board is comprised of three 
first handler representatives, three importer representatives, 
three producer representatives, one marketing cooperative 
representative and their alternates. More information about 

the board is available on the Agricultural Marketing Service 
(AMS) National Honey Board webpage.

Since 1966, Congress has authorized the 
development of industry-funded research and 
promotion boards to provide a framework for 
agricultural industries to pool their resources 
and combine efforts to develop new markets, 
strengthen existing markets and conduct im-
portant research and promotion activities. 
AMS provides oversight of 22 boards, paid 
for by industry assessments, which helps en-
sure fiscal accountability and program integ-
rity.

AMS policy is that diversity of the boards, 
councils and committees it oversees should 
reflect the diversity of their industries in terms 
of the experience of members, methods of 
production and distribution, marketing strat-
egies and other distinguishing factors, includ-
ing but not limited to individuals from his-
torically underserved communities, that will 
bring different perspectives and ideas to the 
table. Throughout the full nomination process, 
the industry must conduct extensive outreach, 
paying particular attention to reaching under-

served communities, and consider the diversity of the popu-
lation served and the knowledge, skills and abilities of the 
members to serve a diverse population.
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Doug Hauke Appointed to National Honey Board

Apiculture Extension Educator at Michigan State Uni-
versity. “Bees have changing nutritional needs as they 
progress through life stages from larval development 
to foraging workers. This guide serves as a roadmap 
for beekeepers to understand and meet the colony’s 
nutritional needs throughout the beekeeping season.”

Foragers, the scouts of the bee world, play a crucial role 
in sourcing floral resources such as pollen and nectar. 
In the absence of these natural resources, supplemental 
feeding becomes essential. The guide delves into the 
various considerations beekeepers must account for 
when deciding on supplemental feeding strategies, in-
cluding the colony’s brood status, seasonal nutritional 
needs, and food reserves in the hives.

“With practical insights, historical context, and a focus 

on sustainability, the Honey Bee Nutrition Guide aims 
to empower beekeepers to make informed decisions 
for the well-being of their colonies,” said George Han-
sen of Foothills Honey Company and member of the 
guide’s review committee. “This essential resource will 
undoubtedly contribute to the advancement of sustain-
able beekeeping practices.”

The guide also includes a series of interviews with six 
commercial beekeepers who summarize what works 
for them when providing supplemental feeding to their 
honey bee colonies throughout the year, depending on 
their location and their beekeeping practices.

For a copy of the Honey Bee Nutrition Guide and more 
information, please visit https://honeybeehealthcoali-
tion.org/nutritionguide/.

Honey Bee Health Coalition continued from page 2



The American Beekeeping Federation 
annual convention was held in New 
Orleans, Louisiana this year and it was 
a welcome treat for the storm-threat-
ened continent to gather en masse at 
the Marriott Hotel in New Orleans in 
sunshine and 50+ degree weather. A 
record number of registrants enjoyed 
four days of informative speakers, inter-
active workshops, a phenomenal trade 
show, as well as speakers addressing 
commercial, sideliner, and small-scale 
interest beekeepers.

State delegates met at a luncheon on 
Wednesday and made decisions elect-
ing needed representatives from their 
respective states. The queen committee 
sponsored an auction on Wednesday 
evening, showcasing the past queens 
and candidate. The honey queen auc-
tion finances part of the queens’ travels 
in the year ahead. Our queens and 
candidate, along with their partners 
from the industry, answered questions 
pertaining to beekeeping.

Dr. Sam Ramsey, founder of the Ram-
sey Research Foundation and speaker 
a la excellence, opened Thursday’s 
meeting with his always entertaining 
and informative expertise and candor. 
Despite his popularity as a speaker, he 
continues to make his presentations di-
verse and enlightening. This year, he 
concentrated on parasites, pathogens, 
pesticides, human conflict, climate 
change, poor nutrition, habitat destruc-
tion...all individual problems or those 
interacting with each other. I believe 
we have come to the conclusion that 
our problems are multiple, interacting, 
and the causes of death in our bees 
and our colonies.

A new topic Dr Ramsey addressed was 
that of Mellitophiles – an association 
between a plant and insect that is par-
ticularly close. What are Mellitophiles? 
There are quite a few of them…great-

er wax moth, lesser wax moth, fungus 
beetles, historic beetles, small hive 
beetles, bee lice, varroa mites, Euvar-
roa mites, Tropilaelaps. Dr. Ramsey is 
really focusing on the the Tropilaelaps 
mite…the Tropilaelaps mercedesae…
as well as the Euvarroa which is found 
from Iran to Asia. One of Dr. Ramsey’s 
slides invoked the possibility of these 
mites traversing to the United States. 
Dr. Ramsey is really focusing on the 
Tropilaelaps mite…the Tropilaelaps 
mercedesae…as well as the Euvarroa 
mite which is found from Iran to Asia. 
Dr. Ramsey is going through the jungle 
with National Geographic, studying 
the Euvarroa mite as well as the Tro-
pilaelaps meracedesae. In typical Sam 
Ramsey style, he concluded saying, ”I 
am having way too much fun, enjoy-
ing running around catching bugs like 
a seven year old Sammy. If I am not 
having fun, I will retire.”

Dr. Frank Rinkevich, the research en-
tomologist at USDA-ARS Honey Bee 
Breeding, Genetics, and Physiology 
Laboratory in Baton Rouge, another 
keynote speaker, shared his recent re-
search with us. His major focus was 
amitraz resistance in the honeybee 
parasite, Varroa destructor. What is 
the prevalence of amitraz resistance? 

It appears that a mutation in the varroa 
mite has produced amitraz resistance. 
In addition, the environment may be a 
big influence and now the big ques-
tion…What can beekeepers do to re-
duce and/or manage the development 
of amitraz resistance?

Various sessions were addressed re-
garding weather, wintering, educa-
tion, queen nurturing, climate change, 
weather extremes in temperature and 
moisture).

The culmination of the convention this 
year was a tour to the bee lab in Baton 
Rouge. Two buses transported us to the 
lab where we were able to tour, hear 
what was going on, and ask questions. 
Our hosts provided us with a wonder-
ful learning experience.

The honey show was a huge success. 
Twenty-two participants from thirteen 
states showcased their sixty-six entries. 
Best of the Show was won by Monica 
Siwiak from Texas with her honey gift 
basket and BEST it was!!!

Kaelyn Sumner from Wisconsin is our 
new American honey queen. Make 
arrangements to invite Kaelyn to your 
meetings…your state…your presenta-
tions to help spread the word about the 
wonderful product we all market.

Our new president of the American 
Beekeeping Federation is Patty Sund-
burg from Columbus, Montana and 
the vice president is Debbie Seib from 
Mooresville, Indiana. Look forward 
to the year ahead with excitement as 
these two women assume the reins of 
our organization. Finally, a lovely ban-
quet showcased our event on Friday 
night. Next year? We will be in Reno, 
Nevada at the Peppermill Convention 
Center.

Come Hear the Jazz About Bees
Submitted by Karen Nielsen Lorence
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Wisconsin Honey Producers Welcome 2024 Honey Queen

Hello WHPA,

My name is Sadie Goet-
tl and I am honored to be 
representing the Wisconsin 
Honey and Beekeeping In-
dustry as the 2024 Wis-
consin Honey Queen. I 
look forward to meeting 
many of you during my 
year as Honey Queen. 
Although I do not have 
any personal beekeeping 

experience, I am excited to 
learn more about this fasci-

nating industry.

I am from Berlin, WI and live on my 
f a m i l y ’ s hobby farm with my parents Tammy 
and Tony Goettl and my brother Spencer. My family and I 
raise and show beef cattle at the local, state, and national 
level. I grew up in both FFA and 4-H in Green Lake Coun-
ty, exhibiting photography, art, flowers, and baking at my 
county fair. I also have been an exhibitor at the Wiscon-
sin State Fair for the past few years with my beef cattle. 

Through these organizations and opportunities showing at 
fairs, my passion for the agriculture industry blossomed.

Currently, I am a Junior at the University of Wisconsin - Mad-
ison where I study Agricultural Business Management and 
Communication Arts with certificates in Public Policy and 
Integrated Liberal Studies. While on campus, I am involved 
in several organizations including Collegiate Farm Bureau, 
Saddle and Sirloin, and the Association of Women in Agri-
culture where I serve as Vice President.

While off campus, I enjoy spending time with friends and 
family, baking with honey, traveling, and working with my 
cattle. I also enjoy volunteering in my community, church, 
and 4-H and FFA chapters.

I am looking forward to learning, teaching, and making 
memories as the 2024 Wisconsin Honey Queen.

To schedule an appearance, contact Mary Kettlewell 
at wihoneyueenprogram@gmail.com or by phone at 
414.429.5502.

Sadie Goettl
2024 Wisconsin Honey Queen

Chocolate Honey Tart
A decadent dessert to enjoy whenever you’re 

craving something chocolate-y...or for your Valentine's!
Ingredients
1/4 cup honey
9 full-size graham crackers (original or chocolate)
2 tablespoons slivered almonds
1/4 cup unsalted butter, cut into 1/2-inch pieces and softened
12 ounces semi-sweet chocolate chips
3/4 cup heavy cream
1/4 teaspoon salt
Directions
• Preheat oven to 350F and spray a 9-inch springform pan with cooking spray.
• Put broken-up graham crackers and almonds in a food processor and process on high speed until broken down into fine 

crumbs, about 1 minute.
• Add the butter and process on high speed until incorporated and crumbs are well-moistened, about 1 minute.
• Turn mixture out into prepared pan and hard-pack with the back of a spatula to form a smooth and flat crust layer.
• Bake the crust for 12 minutes. Allow to cool on a rack for about 15 minutes before adding the filling.
• After crust has cooled, add chocolate chips to a medium bowl. Set aside.
• In another microwave safe bowl, add the cream and honey and heat for 1 minute on high power.
• Stop, whisk to combine, return measuring cup to microwave and heat for 45 to 60 seconds; keep a close eye on it since 

all microwaves vary and you don’t want it to boil. Whisk briefly to combine.
• Pour cream-honey mixture over chocolate chips and whisk until silky smooth and combined; then whisk in the salt.
• Pour chocolate mixture over the crust, smooth the top lightly with a spatula, cover pan with plastic wrap and place pan in 

fridge for at least 5 hours to set before removing from springform pan.
• Slice, serve and enjoy when ready!

~ Source: souixhoney.com
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WHPA Membership - We would like to have you as a member!
(includes a monthly subscription to the Badger Bee, The Official Publication of the Wisconsin Honey Producers Association)

WHPA Membership Year: 
  Oct. 1 to Sept. 30, the following year 

Name _____________________________________________ 

Business Name ____________________________________ 

Address ___________________________________________ 

City ______________________________________________ 

State _______Zip ____________County _______________ 

Phone ____________________________________________ 

Email _____________________________________________

Membership Dues 
o $40 - Primary Member 
o $15 - Ea. Additional Member 
___________________________ 

(name) 
___________________________ 

(name) 

___________________________ 
(name) 

___________________________ 
(name)  

Voluntary Contribution 
o Honey Queen Fund $_______ 
o Research Fund $___________ 
o Other (specify) $ __________ 

 
WHPA Member List 

o Please include my name on 
the WHPA promotional list. List 
is published on WHPA web site 
and in other promotional items. 
 
I am a supplier of: 
o Honey 
o Beeswax 
o Candles 
o Pollination Services 
o Swarm/Bee Removal 
o ______________________

Make Check Payable to: WHPA 
Mail to: Shelly Astle, WHPA Treasurer 
S4131A State Hwy 80, Hillsboro, WI 54634

The Badger Bee is the official publication of the Wisconsin Honey Producers Association. Advertising copy, news releases, and articles 
should be to the editor by the 15th of the month prior to the date of publication. The WHPA and the Badger Bee are non-profit in their 
operation to protect and promote the quality of the agricultural pursuit: Beekeeping. Opinions expressed in the Badger Bee may not be 
of the WHPA. The Badger Bee, Tracy Malterer, Editor,  N4730 Cedar Road, Iron Ridge, WI 53035, badger.bee@hotmail.com

OUR MISSION 
The purpose of the WHPA is to form a strong bond and fellowship among commercial and hobby honey producers to effectively: pro-
tect the honey producing industry of Wisconsin from policies and environmental changes that will negatively affect honey produc-
tion; improve the marketing of honey and bee products by supporting and promoting the Honey Queen Program, advertising, and 
scientific developments beneficial to honey producers and the industry; support and promote educational programs by disseminating 
scientific developments and by sharing knowledge among members; support and promote educational programs aimed at public ac-
ceptance of the honey bee in our environment.

Please send me the Badger Bee via: (choose only one)  
____  U.S. mail   OR   ____  Email

A NAME YOU CAN TRUST! 
to be here tomorrow to back what it sells today!

Your One Stop For Bee Supplies

CHECK 
WITH US 

FIRST!
Competitive pricing 

for all your 

 beekeeping  

needs!

Dadant & Sons, Inc. 
Branch Sales Offices 

PO Box 331 • Watertown, WI  53094 

920-261-5363
Located one mile east of Watertown off US HWY 16.

Everything for the Beekeeper

VISIT US ON THE WEB www.wihoney .org
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OFFICERS
PRESIDENT,  Nick Thill

7619 Fairway Ln • West Bend, WI 53090
262-689-1484

n.thill@hotmail.com
VICE PRESIDENT, Tracy Malterer

N4730 Cedar Rd • Iron Ridge, WI 53035
920.285.1817

tracymalterer@gmail.com
TREASURER, Shelly Astle

S4131A ST Hwy 80 • Hillsboro, WI 54634
608.489.2456

whpatreas@gmail.com
SECRETARY, Fran Wayne

W9461-739th Ave • River Falls, WI 54022
715.495.0679

fran.wayne@yahoo.com
PAST PRES., Jon Logterman

PO Box 531 • Osseo, WI 54758
715-641-0177

j_logterman@yahoo.com

DISTRICT CHAIRPERSONS
SOUTHERN DISTRICT, Tim Wilbanks

PO Box 117  Sullivan, WI 53178
319.321.2494

timwilbanksbees@gmail.com
SOUTHWESTERN, Kyle Bomkamp

931 State Rd 80 &133 • Avoca, WI  53506
608.553.3470

SOUTHEASTERN, Charlie Koenen
5505 W. Lloyd St. • Milwaukee, WI 53208

414.617.7773
beevangelist@gmail.com

CENTRAL, Martin Mykisen
N3523 County Rd Q • Waupaca, WI 54981

920-427-4695
mykisen@myksen.com

NORTHEASTERN, Chris Hansen
3279 US-8 • Rhinelander, WI 54501

715.369.0383 
chris@hansenhoneyfarm.com

WESTERN, Dan Ziehli
29196 Kirkwood Ave • Wilton, WI 54670

608.343.0716
danziehli@gmail.com

NORTHWESTERN, Mitchel Wayne
W9461-739th Ave • River Falls, WI 54022

715-495-0679
Northwestdistrictchair@gmail.com

DIRECTORS
James Hillemeyer (2024)

Wisconsin Rapids, WI • 715.347.4996
james.hillemeyer@gmail.com
Dan Piechowski (2023)

Redgranite, WI • 920.566.4132
hhf32@centurytel.net

Stephanie Slater (2025)
Elkhorn, WI • 262.215.2791
stephanie.d.slater@gmail.com

FIND WHPA HERE! wihoney.org
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at Hansen Honey Farm, 3279 US-
8, Rhinelander, WI. They will be 
having a panel discussion. All the 
District meeting details and listings 
around the state in February, March 
and April are available on the web-
site.
	 I know we may be biased, but 
Wisconsin honey truly is the best. 
Many of our members competed 
at the North American Beekeeping 
Conference honey show and/or the 
American Beekeeping Federation 
Honey Show and took the compe-
tition to the woodshed. Bringing 
home many blue ribbons, some red 
ribbons as well as other awards. 
Congratulations to all the winners 
including: Jim & Karen Belli, Steph-
anie Slater(#boss), Dan Piechowski, 
Derald Kettlewell, Chuck Lorence, 
Doug Koltermann, Bryan Bergner 
and Cory Crandall-Seibert.
	 I hope to see many of you at the 
spring meetings that will be happen-
ing the next few months. Please see 
the website for more details. Lets 
hope the severe cold temps are be-
hind us and a continued mild winter. 
Bring on Spring!!!
Nick Thill
WHPA President

Vice President Continued from 
page 2

Wisconsin honey has always been a 
force to be reckoned with at the Amer-
ican Beekeeping Federation’s annual 
American Honey Show. 2024 was 
no different. On January 5, 2024 in 
New Orleans, Louisiana, the winners 
were announced. Of the 18 total cat-
egories, Wisconsin Honey Producers 
placed in 13 of them. This year, there 
were 22 entrants with a total of 64 
entries representing 14 states and 1 
province.

    Extra White Honey
        Nick Thill - 1st Place
        Karen Belli - 3rd Place
    White Honey
        Nick Thill - 1st Place
        Stephanie Slater - 2nd Place
        Karen Belli - 3rd Place

Bringing Home the Blue Ribbons from ABF Conference in NOLA!

    Extra Light Amber Honey
        Dan Piechowski - 1st Place
        Charles Lorence - 2nd Place
    Light Amber Honey
        Karen Belli - 1st Place
        Charles Lorence - 2nd Place
    Amber Honey
        Karen Belli - 3rd Place
    Dark Honey
        Karen Belli - 1st Place
        Charles Lorence - 2nd Place
    Chunk Honey
        Charles Lorence - 1st Place
    Round Comb Section Honey
        Karen Belli - 3rd Place
    Comb Section Honey
        Karen Belli - 2nd Place
    Cut Comb Honey
        Dan Piechowski - 2nd Place
        Charles Lorence - 3rd Place
    Creamed Honey

        Karen Belli - 2nd Place
        John Piechowski - 3rd Place
    Beeswax Block
        Charles Lorence - 2nd Place
    Beeswax Candles
        Derald Kettlewell - 2nd Place

Thank you for representing Wisconsin 
by showcasing our high-quality honey 
and hive products.

AHPA App
As AHPA continues to work on behalf of all beekeepers, one of our initiatives is 
advocating with the FDA in Washington D.C. to update honey labeling guidelines.  
As part of this effort, we need your help to collect pictures of honey labels from 
around the United States.  Our goal is primarily to find honey that is mislabeled 
according to current FDA guidelines.  Secondarily, we need examples of any labels 
which misrepresent country of origin or are purposefully confusing to consumers so 
that we can advocate for positive changes and updates. 

Search the App Store or Google Play for “AHPA app”.  We need to collect as many 
pictures from honey on the store shelf as possible.  Please take a few minutes to 
help collect this data.
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Kaelyn Sumner Crowned American Honey Queen
WI Honey Queen Kaelyn Sumner was crowned 
2024 American Honey Queen at the ABF Con-
vention in New Orleans in January. Kaelyn will 
spend the year traveling the United States on 
behalf of the American Beekeeping Federation 
to promote the consumption of American honey, 
as well as tell the story of how commercial bee-
keepers drive agriculture through pollination. 
Wisconsin Honey Queens are our favorite hon-
ey queens! Congratulations Kaelyn! 

WIsconsin’s Kaelyn Sumner (center) after being 
crowned the 2024 American Honey Queen 
by the 2023 American Honey Queen Selena 
Rampolla of Florida (right) and 2023 American 
Honey Princess Alison Hager (left) of Iowa.

Wisconsin’s Kaelyn Sumner (center) after being 
crowned the 2024 American Honey Queen 
by the 2023 American Honey Queen Selena 
Rampolla of Florida (right) and 2023 American 
Honey Princess Alison Hager (left) of Iowa.


